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Bob Clifford introduced the live telephone town hall event along with panelists County
Administrator Mike Merrill, Chief Development and Infrastructure Services Administrator Lucia
Garsys, and Jean Duncan, City of Tampa Director of Transportation and Stormwater Services.
The panelists introduced themselves, and the format of the telephone town hall was provided.

Mr. Clifford gave the purpose of the call as well as an overview of GoHillsborough, a grassroots
effort to discuss and recommend options for a Community Transportation Plan for all of
Hillsborough County. Before the questions began, Mr. Clifford provided some local context and
information on the current transportation system in Hillsborough County.

Participants were then invited to ask questions on the air. The following is a summary of the
questions and answers that went “live” during the telephone town hall meeting. Some
clarification or additional information has been added where necessary to the questions and
responses.

Total Participants: 6, 028
e Peak Participants: 1,941
e Average Participation: 9 minutes
o Participation 5 to 15 min: 435
o0 Participation 15 to 30 min: 180
o0 Participation 30 to 60 min: 278
Total Questions Received: 73 (62 from phone, 3 from Facebook, and 8 from email)
e Live Questions: 32 (30 from phone, 1 from Facebook, and 1 from email)

Question 1 from Dominic

My sister just moved here from Chicago and uses HARTPIus. What are the plans for future
transportation services for the disabled?

Response

Please reach out to the Hillsborough County Sunshine Line, and you can reach them at 813-272-
5900. They provide door-to-door service with a reservation. The important thing about your
question is we're going to need an additional investment in order to expand HART’s services
that they currently provide. This touches on the quality of life issue that we’re going to be
discussing tonight.
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Question 2 from Cheryl

I live in Sun City Center, and my main concern is the traffic on (State Road) 674 between (US)
301 and (Interstate) 75 plus the many developments coming to that area. Are there any plans
to widen 674, widen 19" Avenue, and put another entrance to 75 from 19" Avenue?
Response

Currently there are no plans to widen 674, which is a State Road and not a County Road, nor are
there plans to widen 19" Avenue. We have heard from some that they would like 19" Avenue
widened, but we’ve also heard from others saying they do not want it widened, and we’re
taking all comments into consideration. Lastly, there are no plans to provide any interchanges
at the intersection of 19" Avenue and I-75.

Question 3 from Renee

Are there any plans to provide bus transportation to the Brandon Town Center and Brandon
Mall from the Bloomingdale and Bell Shoals area? There is currently no bus transportation.
Response

There is a route planned for this but it’s currently not funded in HART’s budget. We are looking
at a pilot bus rapid transit route from Brandon to Downtown Tampa as well as to the Tampa
International Airport, and we are currently asking state legislators to help fund that pilot
project.

Question 4 from Dean

I am happy there is attention being given to improve our bicycle paths, but these bike paths
are only divided by a line of paint. Are there any plans to use raised dividers, such as 6-inch
high curbs, to help physically separate the bicycles from auto traffic?

Response

We are putting more bicycle infrastructure on all of our city, county, and state roads, and as we
work with existing roadway widths and right-of-ways, our first step is to put down bike lanes.
We are looking for opportunities to put more separation as well as more physical separation
between the bike lanes and the auto lanes. The Florida Department of Transportation has made
bicycle safety a top priority, and they’re currently working on design standard changes at the
state level that allow more opportunities for better bicycle infrastructure for our entire county.

Question 5 from Litha

I’m curious about transportation to nursing homes. | used to go to the Brandon Senior Center,
and we need more transportation options to get to nursing homes.

Response

Please reach out to the Hillsborough County Sunshine Line which is a door-to-door service. You
can reach them at 813-272-5900. A future possibility could be a bus circulator that would help
seniors and others with mobility needs get to nursing homes, doctor’s appointments, shopping,
etc., but this requires additional funding.
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Question 6 from Paulette

Are there any plans for a transit system, not one that takes you from the airport to Disney
World, but one that takes you from home to work?

Response

Currently, there is nothing planned or funded, but that’s what we’re trying to do right now with
GoHillsborough which is to find out what the interest is as well as the need. One possibility
would be bus rapid transit. Another would be some kind of train such as a modern streetcar. At
this point, those types of transit modes are not funded.

Question 7 from Dianna

Why don't we have a bus system here in Plant City? We have a lot of seniors here, and a lot of
residents do not drive.

Response

We've heard that same request at some of the meetings we’ve held in Plant City. One solution
for your need would be a bus circulator system to allow residents to get around their city easily
and get to the store and other nearby appointments, but that kind of transit system is currently
not funded.

Question 8 from Sharon

I’'m near the Citrus Park Mall and close to about six different schools, and there is no safe way
to cross the Veterans Expressway. It’s hard to get to the bike trails as well as a safe place to
catch a bus. Is there a plan to add a signal to cross to make it safer?

Response

We’ll need to take a closer look and see what is being planned in that area. We are certainly
concerned about providing adequate crossings, especially when they’re interphased with trails
and bicycle lanes. We appreciate you bringing that specific area to our attention, and we are
currently combing through all of our streets and roadways with the GoHillsborough effort so
thank you for identifying that as a need in that area.

Question 9 from Marilyn

There is a big communication gap between the public and Hillsborough County. How can
citizens be heard?

Response

That is the whole purpose behind GoHillsborough, and we have a number of ways for the public
to provide their comments and suggestions: by phone by calling 813-274-6922, our website,
gohillsborough.org, social media, and most importantly through the GoHillsborough events
we’re holding around the county. By going to one of these events or contacting us in one of
these ways, we can develop a community plan for the community by the community.
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Question 10 from Dale

We’ve suffered a rash of wrong way drivers on our interstates and other major thoroughfares
causing fatal crashes — has anyone considered the installation of wrong way spikes across
interstate entrance or exit ramps? Any other preventative methods?

Response

The Florida Department of Transportation considers this a paramount issue, and safety is their
number one concern. They are looking at all sorts of restrictive measures in order to prohibit
those activities and accidents. They’ve installed some of these measures already, and they will
continue to look into this.

Question 11 from Pattie

How will traffic be affected if Costco goes into Westchase? If it does go in, what will it do to
our roadways?

Response

Like many other developments, Costco is required to make certain infrastructure
improvements, such as turn lanes and signals that help mitigate project traffic. What we are
trying to work through right now is that state legislation has constrained how much we can
actually get from new developments. Developments can no longer pay for existing deficiencies.
They will do what we can have them do and mitigate to the extent that the law provides.

Question 12 from Barbara

We have gotten to this point of unfunded transportation needs for a reason. What are we
doing today to prevent this from happening in the future, and can we increase impact fees?
Response

The state legislation has limited our ability to charge impact fees to pay for existing deficiencies.
We can do things like raise impact fees such as mobility fees, like Pasco County has done. Over
the last 20 years, new development has paid about a 17% share of the total cost, but clearly we
need to do more going forward.

Question 13 from Dorothy

We need a new transit system that will relieve some of the traffic on the interstates and
other roadways, and a system that will allow us, as well as our visitors and tourists, to get
around faster. Are there any plans for this?

Response

You’re right, we absolutely need a more robust transit system, whether it’s bus rapid transit or
rail or modern streetcar. A lack of a robust transit system is holding us back from attracting a
number of good paying jobs to this community. What kind of solution that will be is something
we need to hear more about from the residents of Hillsborough County.

GoHillsborough — Understanding the Issues Page 4
March 19, 2015 Telephone TownHall Meeting Summary 4/22/15



Question 14 from Ralph

What is the GoHillsborough effort doing in regards to light rail?

Response

Hearing these types of comments from citizens is exactly what the GoHillsborough effort is
about so we can listen to comments from citizens and incorporate them into our plan
development. We agree that we need to have a transit opportunity and component to our plan
to give our residents other choices.

Question 15 from Facebook

Has the county looked into animal crossing bridges — are there any plans for these?
Response

The county has been looking into this. There are no specific plans at this time, but this is
something they look to address and if it is warranted and makes sense, they will include them
in the overall design of a project.

Question 16 from Charles

Why don’t we have HART bus service on Benjamin Road between Hillsborough Avenue and
some of the industrial places so people who don’t have transportation can get to work?
Response

HART has done a ridership analysis of the transit need in that area, and for that particular area,
there doesn’t seem to be enough demand. We need to look at ways to get people more easily
to where they work, and that’s the reason why we’re doing this GoHillsborough effort so we
can identify the need as well as increase bus service and frequency.

Question 17 from Judy

Commissioner Sandy Murman has indicated many times the County is looking to do a ferry
from Apollo Beach to the MacDill Air Force Base area which will alleviate a lot of traffic in
that area, especially on (US) 41. We get a lot of questions about it in the community so where
are we on the ferry?

Response

We've identified four potential sites in the area which you describe. The next step is to go
through an environmental assessment of the potential sites as well as some preliminary design
because we need to receive sign-off from some of the federal agencies that govern concerns
about manatees and other environmental impacts. Once that is done we will look at ridership
and narrow down some of the decisions such as where to put the terminal, where the routes
will go, and negotiate an operating agreement with the potential operator of the ferry.
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Question 18 from Kristine

Thank you for offering so many ways to stay informed and allowing the transportation
discussion to move forward. My question relates to transportation for public high school
students, specifically when a school campus is relocated to an area of the county where a
HART bus stop is not safely accessible because there is no sidewalk. What can be done about
this, and are there any plans to provide students with a HART bus pass, similar to how they
do in Polk County with the Polk transit system?

Response

| (Mike Merrill) recently met with the new Hillsborough County Schools Superintendent, and
there will be a number of changes to accommodate all students. | believe HART is looking at
providing students with passes, and we’re looking forward to working with the new schools
superintendent to find solutions to the problems you’ve raised.

Question 19 from Rick

What can I, or any Hillsborough County citizen, do to help secure more funding for
transportation?

Response

You’re doing it right now. This is the first step to let us know you’re interested in investing in
transportation, and the next step would be to talk to your County Commissioners, and more
importantly, please attend the GoHillsborough events because the next phase is to identify
funding options and rank transportation priorities. We need to hear what investments you're
willing to make as well as what you really need.

Question 20 from Annie

When will my road get paved? It's been 38 years since Williams Road has been resurfaced.
The resurfacing needs to be done north of Sligh Avenue (Frontage Road) to Fowler Avenue
because the other part of Williams Road has been resurfaced. We also need a traffic signal at
Williams Road and Harney Road.

Response

There are a number of repaving needs within the county, and our city and county engineers
rank them so | can’t tell you right now where Williams Road ranks, but we do have a pressing
need to repave many of our roads. In our county’s upcoming budget | plan to recommend that
we add more funding for repaving. It’s not going to solve all of our problems, but we’ve taken
note of the problem you’ve identified, and we’ll try to get it done as quickly as we can.

Question 21 from Al

Are there plans to regulate growth in Hillsborough County? Such as who is going to build
where, how many homes are allowed, etc. because this affects the number of cars on the
roads.

Response

The Hillsborough County Comprehensive Plan allows for some guidelines and regulations as to
where growth should occur. The Planning Commission is the one who updates the
Comprehensive Plan so we encourage you to participate in that process.
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Question 21 from Kathy

I work with a lot of elderly people as well as the disabled. There’s been a lot of emphasis on
the Hillsborough County Sunshine Line, but this is a small solution to a very large problem.
What can be done?

Response

You’re correct, the Sunshine Line serves a small percentage of the population, and this is what
the GoHillsborough effort is all about; to find out the needs, but more importantly, to find ways
to invest in the community so we can take care of seniors and children, make sure we continue
to create new jobs, and improve the safety of our roads.

Question 23 from Catherine

Thank you for making this call available. I am blind, and | want to thank HART and the
Sunshine Line both for the services they provide. There is not enough advertising so people
understand what services are available so how can we give HART more publicity?

Response

We agree, and we want whatever services are available maximized for those that need them.
We want to make sure people are aware of those services, and with the GoHillsborough effort,
we want to find what transit services are needed, like the ones you just described, and figure
out ways to provide even more of those services, so thank you for your comment.

Question 24 from Mike

Are there any plans for a circulator in the downtown area for the homeless to get to different
social service agencies such as the neighborhood services, the County Center in Downtown
Tampa, etc.? Is there any talk of discounted fares to help our most vulnerable neighbors?
Response

There are various discounts for different groups, and we’d like to refer you to HART’s website,
gohart.org, or call them to find more information on the options that are currently available.
We appreciate your comment as we put together a transportation plan with the goal of
providing more transportation choices to our residents.

Question 25 from Greg

With this GoHillsborough effort, will there be a historical budget analysis to see where money
has gone over the last 20 years?

Response

Yes, this information is available online at gohillsborough.org as well as at the GoHillsborough
events. There is information about how money has been spent for the last 20 years, and it is
broken down by revenues and expenditures. $1.3 billion has been spent on transportation,
most of which has come from the Community Investment Tax and gas taxes, and most of that
has gone to roads (almost $1 billion, and $137 million to intersections). You can see this
information on the website as well as by going to one of our events.
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Question 26 from Angela

I live in Plant City and there is no public transit out here. | think one option is to have people
pay for a service instead of having to drive.

Response

We’re trying to find a number of different options to allow people to get to where they want to
go. One of those is mass transit, and for those who drive, some options would be to provide
high occupancy vehicle lanes or toll lanes. We’re working on identifying a number of different
modes that will serve everyone’s needs because the needs in Plant City are different than they
are in South County or the City of Tampa so thank you for your comment.

Question 27 from Steve

My grandmother lives near the MacDill area, and | am concerned about transit from
southeast Hillsborough County to areas in Tampa. Why aren’t there more frequent routes
from this area to Tampa?

Response

The issue with the areas you are describing is that the transit ridership demand isn’t there right
now. What we’re looking at for areas like this is a circulator system, but your comments are an
important piece to the GoHillsborough effort because it helps us look at ways to move more
people in places like yours more frequently when the demand isn’t quite there yet.

Question 28 from Robin

I live in the South Tampa/MacDill area, and we still have the old traffic light system and not a
“smart” system that moves traffic more efficiently. We also need more left-turn signals.
Response

We have some funding to improve the traffic signals throughout the city and the county, but if
we had a fully implemented “smart” traffic system as you call it, or an advanced traffic
management system, we can optimize the roadways, and this is a priority for us. In terms of the
right and left turn lanes, it’s a delicate balance, and these types of movements are studied very
carefully because we want to maximize everyone’s opportunity to get through intersections.

Question 29 from Denise

I live in the Brandon area, and there are bike lanes on Martin Luther King, Jr. Blvd as well as
SR 60, but there are no bike lanes in between, and the ones that do exist are discontinuous
along Martin Luther King. Will bike lanes be expanded to major roads, and will the shoulder
be widened per new statewide regulations?

Response

Both the city and the county are working on Master Plans to increase our bicycle infrastructure
countywide. The state DOT is updating how bicycle lanes should be constructed so with every
opportunity that comes along with a widening project or a resurfacing project, we are slowly
building onto our grid for a more complete bicycle system.
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Question 30 from Ophelia

I live in Lutz, and traffic has increased tremendously. Are there any plans to expand or add
sidewalks and bike lanes to Livingston Avenue? Also, public transportation ends south of
Livingston.

Response

One of the projects listed in the GoHillsborough plan is the addition of sidewalks and bike lanes
on Livingston from Bearss Avenue north to Vandervort Road. The next step is to get more
funding. As far as public transportation is concerned, that’s as far as it goes presently, but HART
is continually looking at options to expand in an efficient manner.

Question 31 from Michael

Why isn't there more communication about the GoHillsborough effort and meetings like
these?

Response

We have an extensive engagement program with many ways to get the word out, from our
gohillsborough.org website, Facebook, Twitter, YouTube, and we’re working with the media.
We also have signs posted all around the county. We’re going to continue this process over the
next month and a half, and we’re going to hold many more of these meetings plus calls like
these.

Question 32 from John

For any future strategic transportation plan, there must be a transit loop to connect to the
MacDill Air Force Base. Also, in the northwest part of the county, | have a particular request
for more sidewalks on Dunn Highway and Cain Road. Cain Road has a bus stop for school
children, and there are no sidewalks.

Response

The county does have a sidewalk repair and replacement program, but that program needs
more funding. You raise an important point because there are numerous places in the county
where sidewalk gaps exist, and that’s why we are doing this GoHillsborough effort to find out
where the needs are.
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Bob Clifford introduced the live telephone town hall event along with all panelists which
included:

e Hillsborough County Administrator Mike Merrill

e HART Chief Executive Officer Katharine Eagan, and

e City of Tampa Director of Transportation and Stormwater Services Jean Duncan.

The format of the live question and answer call was provided along with a brief welcome from
the panelists.

Mr. Clifford gave instructions on how to participate on the call as well as an overview of
GoHillsborough, a grassroots outreach effort that includes studying, developing, and building
consensus for a community mobility plan for all of Hillsborough County. Tonight’s call focuses
on understanding and exploring options.

Before the questions began, Mr. Clifford provided an update of outreach collected so far; the
priorities include maintenance and resurfacing, new or widened roads, new or expanded
transit, and improved intersections, sidewalks, and bicycle lanes. Ten out of the 12
communities agree that maintenance and resurfacing is the number one priority. Countywide,
those priorities remain consistent.

Participants were then invited to ask questions on the air. The following is a summary of the
questions and answers that went “live” during the telephone town hall meeting. Some
clarification or additional information has been added where necessary to the questions and
responses.

Total Participants: 6,024
e Peak Participants: 2,083
e Average Participation: 9 minutes
o Participation 5 to 15 min: 418
o Participation 15 to 30 min: 162
o Participation 30 to 60 min: 288
Total Questions Received: 56 (53 from phone, and 3 from email)
e Live Questions: 22
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Question 1 from Colette

Are there plans for an express bus system where | can go to a transfer station and get to the
airport and back, or maybe to the Tampa Riverwalk (in Downtown Tampa), or even Tampa
General Hospital?

Response

HART has service that gets people from Town N’ Country, South County, Brandon, and New
Tampa, into downtown. These are our express routes, but unfortunately we are only able to
run them twice in the morning and twice at night because of limited funding. We also have
service that gets you to the airport from downtown, but at this point it is not an express bus.
Our longer range transit plans include faster connections from downtown to the airport, and
not only via bus, but other options such as smaller vehicles, shuttles, and even ride-share
options.

Question 2 from Naomi

How close to South County will the possible rail plan be?

Response

No decision has been made on the type of mode, whether it is rail or bus rapid transit, and
that’s the purpose of this GoHillsborough exercise. We’ve heard people say they want rail but
also more frequent and expanded bus service. In South County, we’ve heard that a bus rapid
transit service from Sun City Center to Downtown Tampa would be appealing, especially if there
is some sort of rail service in the more urban part of the county so they could transfer and go to
the airport, Pinellas County, and other destinations.

Question 3 from Susan

I live in the Westchase area. How will this address the traffic on Montague Street and
Westchase Drive onto Livingston Avenue, especially with school traffic? Also, what is the
status of handling traffic when the new Costco is built on Sheldon Road?

Response

We are working with the Hillsborough County School District to find solutions, and we’ll look
into the area that you described. Our longer term goal is to better coordinate with the school
district. In addition, one of the solutions we’re looking at is taking cars off the road via an
express bus service, light rail, or commuter rail solution.

In regards to new development, the developer is required to make access improvements
around the site, and we’ll be monitoring this to ensure developers complete these
improvements.

Question 4 from Irene

I'm originally from New York, and | live in Sun City Center, the first place I've ever lived where
there are no transit options or sidewalks. Why is this, especially since most of us are seniors?
Response

The county has a sidewalk program where we are working on repairing, improving, and
expanding sidewalks, but funding is an issue. As for public transportation, the Sun City Center
area is where HART implemented some of our first “flex” route services where vans deviate and
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go back into your neighborhoods. There are a couple of bus routes that run once an hour, and
service to the Brandon Mall runs twice in the morning and twice in the afternoon. With that
said, the Hillsborough County Metropolitan Planning Organization put together a circulator plan
for the Sun City Center area, and HART has included this in our longer range plans.

Question 5 from Lisa

Will Plant City ever be connected by mass transit to the rest of Hillsborough County?
Response

Plant City is not currently in the HART service area. Unincorporated Hillsborough County and
the Cities of Tampa and Temple Terrace levy a property tax which makes up about half of the
funds for HART’s operating budget. Plant City does not currently participate in paying that
property tax, and as a result, there is no transit service in Plant City proper. HART has
completed studies to look at what transit could look like for Plant City, including circulators and
other connections to Tampa, but at this point Plant City is not part of the HART network.

Question 6 from Mary Jo

What are the plans for improving access to HART’s service for those with disabilities?
Response

Please visit HART’s website at goHART.org or send an email to ideas@goHART.org to provide us
location information as to where you get on and off the HARTPIus bus so we can work on
improving your access. We have a large basic transportation infrastructure program where a
transportation engineer goes out and identifies areas where bus stops and sidewalk
connections need to be improved for better access.

Question 7 from Dwight

It looks like something is being built on the Pinellas side of the Gandy Bridge, but what is
planned for the Hillsborough side?

Response

The City of Tampa has a short-term project at the intersection of Westshore and Gandy
Boulevards where we’ll be adding turn lanes in all directions to increase the volume of
automobiles through that intersection onto Gandy Boulevard from the west side. This project is
currently in the design phase, and we’ll have some right-of-way acquisition in a two-year time-
frame before starting construction. We’re looking forward to that intersection improvement
and allowing more traffic to get through from the east and west sides of Gandy.

Question 8 from Peggy

I live in eastern Hillsborough County, and | normally get on Mcintosh Road onto I-4 to go to
work in Tampa. A new school is being built, traffic and accidents are increasing, and | feel
we’re getting ignored out here.

Response

| (Mike Merrill) recently had a meeting with the new Hillsborough County Schools
Superintendent to discuss that area, along with the Florida Department of Transportation, and
we found out that many parents prefer to drive their kids to school rather than let them ride
the buses. As part of this GoHillsborough effort, we are looking at the area you describe to see
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if we can find solutions, such as working and planning more closely with the school district,
securing more funding, as well as finding solutions that are equitable for the entire county.

Question 9 from Noreen

I live in Carrollwood, and | find it very difficult to ride the bus. Oftentimes there is no station,
only a sign on the side of the road with no bench or protection from the heat or rain, and |
don’t know where the bus routes go. Can this be improved to help increase ridership?
Response

| (Katharine Eagan) also live in Carrollwood, and | catch the bus at Dale Mabry Highway and
Hudson Lane. On a good day it takes me an hour to get in, and when | make my connections, it
might take me an hour and a half. You make an excellent point because not every stop has a
shelter or a bench. We have about 600 shelters in Hillsborough County, and they’re at our
busiest stops, so half our riders get on or off at a shelter. The benches at the stops are not a
HART program, but we happily have Tampa Jaycees posting benches throughout the county.

There are a couple of ways to find out where the bus is. We have “One Bus Away Tampa” on
the internet and the App Store, and we also have a Trip Planner through Google Maps where
you select the bus icon and it tells you where to go if you wish to ride transit on your route. We
are currently redesigning the information that we post at our shelters and stops, and | will pass
your comments along to those working on that.

Question 10 from John

I live on the border of Riverview and Lithia in the Fishhawk area, and they just widened
Boyette Road, but there is no right turn-lane at Boyette and Bell Shoals Road. This area
continues to expand so why is there no turn-lane?

Response

Boyette and Bell Shoals was just expanded, and we’ve widened Bell Shoals, but there’s
currently not a plan to add a right turn-lane off of Boyette at that intersection. While we have
spent $1.3 billion dollars on transportation in the county over the past 20 years, it is becoming
more and more difficult to keep up with the needs. We’re trying to bring short-term solutions
to situations you’'re talking about with existing funds, but it’s going to require the community
weighing in on how we’re going to invest in our infrastructure.

Question 11 from Dixie

I live in East Tampa. What are the plans to increase transit in this general area, and can we
use grants to help fund transit expansion versus taxes?

Response

Both Hillsborough County and HART have been and continue to aggressively apply for grants.
The federal government has reduced the amount of grant money that is available so it has
become more and more competitive for governments to receive grant funds. Often times, the
federal government requires a funding match from local governments and communities so you
must have revenue to match the federal grant money.
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Regarding other funding sources for transportation, we need to ensure that new growth is
paying for itself, and we need to look at all other funding options, including grants, before we
begin the conversation of raising taxes to invest in infrastructure.

Question 12 from Paul

The new shopping center on Big Bend Road near Riverview and Wimauma will not be built,
but the traffic congestion on I-75 is getting worse. What can the county do to improve exiting
75 here as well as resurfacing our bumpy roads?

Response

There are a number of situations like this throughout the county, and the project you mention
is on the list as part of the GoHillsborough initiative. Like many other projects across the
county, it’s currently not funded. With the limited funds we have, we’re focusing on situations
where there is a true safety problem due to the number of crashes or other data we have.
Additional funding is required to handle our needs, and that means everyone will need to
decide to share in that cost if they want to invest in the community.

Question 13 from Kim

I live in eastern Hillsborough County, east of Plant City, and our roads and sidewalks are in
bad shape. When will improvements be made out here?

Response

Every year we spend money repaving roads, but we have a significant backlog due to the sheer
volume of roads. Hillsborough County maintains 7,000 lane miles of roads which is like driving
from Miami to New York to Portland (Oregon) to San Diego and back to Tampa. This problem is
so large that what we truly need is for everyone to understand the funding problem in
Hillsborough County, know that the plan we’re creating serves everyone in the county, and
there’s a willingness to invest in maintenance.

Question 14 from Mark

I think we should look at solutions that do not encourage sprawl and bring folks closer to the
city center where they work, shop, and play. Does the county have a plan to promote more
sustainable development?

Response

You make an excellent point because land use decisions must go hand in hand with
transportation decisions. Land use decisions that create a more dense and walkable community
incentivize the use of transit and must be promoted to prevent the problems we’re facing now.
There are workshops being held with the County Commission to address the Comprehensive
Plan, which is the state required process for determining land use needs. It’s important to get
this right so you can incentivize growth and transit in the areas you describe.
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Question 15 from Ray

I live in Sun City Center on 674, and the traffic out here is tremendous, especially when trying
to get to I-75. When are you going to widen 301?

Response

With financial help from the Florida Department of Transportation, US 301, from Balm Road to

674, is funded and will be widened to six lanes. That work will begin next year, and through this
GoHillsborough initiative, we’ll continue to look at other modes of transportation.

Question 16 from Cleophas

My concern is for maintenance and senior citizens who drive (example provided is Palm River
Road from Falkenburg to 78" Street). It’s difficult to follow the lane lines (white lines) on the
road, especially at night and when it’s raining . Can we get reflectors and better maintenance
to make it safer to drive?

Response

Projects that improve safety are at the top of our priorities, such as providing road stanchions
or keeping up with painting lane lines to help guide traffic, so we’ve made note of the location
you describe.

Question 17 from Stuart

Light rail or another type of transit from downtown (specifically the “Waterfront 20/20” area
in the Channel District and central downtown) to the airport needs to be the priority. Are
there any plans for this connection?

Response

Downtown to the airport is a common theme we hear when we go out and talk to the public,
and it’s a critical link that is recognized in our long range planning. In addition, there’s an
envelope along the interstate that is reserved for a future opportunity to build such a
connection, but we currently don’t have an active project.

Question 18 from Rick

[ live in the NE/Temple Terrace area off of Fowler Avenue and Morris Bridge Road. | see
people endanger school children by driving past the bus while they’re getting off at their
stop. What can be done to improve their safety?

Response

| (Mike Merrill) have been in coordination with the new school district superintendent, and part
of the problem is a lack of funding. The new superintendent wants to solve problems like the
one you mentioned, and he wants to work with the county to find ways to make funding
available for transportation as well as transportation safety projects in and around schools,
including bus stops.
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Question 19 from Mike

I live in Westchase, | work in the Brandon/Sabal Park area, and my commute can be 45
minutes to an hour and a half. Are there plans for express bus service from remote locations
like mine, or North Carrollwood, to employment centers such as downtown or Sabal Park?
Can private companies handle this type of service?

Response

Having a strong reliable network of express service remains an aspiration for HART. Regarding
your question about private companies, there are a couple of pop-up bus companies, such as
Brij or Lease, that use crowdsourcing to collect their data. They are similar to carpools but
bigger with dedicated fleets, and those are future options for our community. HART has
reached out to these entities to help attract them to Hillsborough County. | also encourage you
to visit the TBARTA website at tbarta.com to look at their vanpool option.

Question 20 from Nancy

I live between Van Dyke Road and Dale Mabry Highway, behind St. Joseph’s Hospital North,
and with all these new developments coming in, what’s being done to make sure they pay
their fair share to improve the transportation network in the immediate area?

Response

In the area you speak of, as well as many other areas within the county and our cities, we don’t
have an advanced traffic management system which allows the traffic system to communicate
with what’s occurring on our roads. For an example, on Sundays a large number of people enter
and exit churches in the area you describe. A traffic management system will dynamically
optimize the red, yellow, and green time at an intersection to achieve a better throughput (i.e.,
a larger number of vehicles) going through those intersections.

In the past year, the state legislature took away some of the ability local governments had to
assess new growth for deficiencies in transportation. The County Commission is currently
involved in workshops to discuss what our options are, such as increasing some of the fees paid
by new growth, and you can contribute to this at one of the county’s workshops.

Question 21 from Mike

I’'m new to the area, and I’'m a disabled Veteran living in the Carrollwood area. My four-year
old daughter likes to go to the library, but the only service to the Jimmie B. Keel library is via
a flex service bus. Also, there are no sidewalks from Dale Mabry to the library.

Response

We’ve heard comments like yours numerous times throughout the GoHillsborough initiative,
and it all comes back to funding. We have a sidewalk program but we also have more needs
than funding. What this initiative comes down to is identifying what the community wants the
most in terms of investing in our infrastructure.

Your HART flex service deviates off of Dale Mabry, and I'm sitting here with HART’s Director of
Service Development, and it looks like your library is just outside of the flex zone. We are
making the executive decision to include your library in this flex zone because | think we can get
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you there to that parking lot. The next time you call your flex scheduler, who will be Allen, we
can book your trip so you can get dropped off right there at the library.

Question 22 from Ruth

Why do we allow more development and business expansion when we can't support the
transportation?

Response

We need to come up with a system that incentivizes growth in areas where we can emphasize
more transit and other types of mobility options. We don’t want to prevent people from
developing and growing further out into the county, but the further out growth occurs the
more costly it is, and a greater share of that cost should be borne by those folks. Also, solving
transportation and land use problems separately does not work so we’re combining those in
our future planning.
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GO Hillsborough

GO H | Sbo ro U h Telephone Town Hall Meeting
Making Transportation Choices
Your voices. Your choices.

May 4, 2015

Bob Clifford introduced the live Telephone Town Hall event along with panelists Hillsborough
County Administrator Mike Merrill, HART Chief Executive Officer Katharine Eagan, City of
Tampa Director of Transportation and Stormwater Services Jean Duncan, and Tampa Bay Area
Regional Transportation Authority (TBARTA) Executive Director Ray Chiaramonte. A brief
welcome from each of the panelists was given. Mr. Clifford then provided the format of the live
question and answer event as well as instructions on how to participate on the call.

Next Mr. Chiaramonte described TBARTA. TBARTA represents the seven counties of the Tampa
Bay region and is very supportive of the GO Hillsborough effort. Hillsborough County is
TBARTA’s largest county, representing 34 percent of the Tampa Bay region’s population. It is
very important that Hillsborough takes the lead in moving the entire region forward in
transportation.

Mr. Clifford then gave an overview of GO Hillsborough, a grassroots outreach effort studying,
developing, and building consensus around a community mobility plan that protects our
declining quality of life. Tonight’s call is about making transportation choices regarding
priorities and funding.

A major part of this effort is engaging the community and asking for input on these important
transportation matters. To date GO Hillsborough has held 24 community, four larger
geographic, and two Telephone Town Hall meetings. Over the next several weeks GO
Hillsborough will hold more four more large geography meetings and one more Telephone
Town Hall. These meetings have been organized into four phases: Understanding the Issues,
Exploring Options, Making Choices, and will conclude with Finding Consensus.

Before the questions began, Mr. Clifford provided an update of outreach provided so far.
Among our communities, we have distinct commonalities and differences in our transportation
needs and desires. Based on feedback from the public, the priorities have consistently been:

¢ maintain what we have,

e new or widened roads and intersections,

e transit (new modes or expanded service), and

e sidewalks and bicycle lanes.

During Making Choices, our most recent round of engagement, we focused on two issues. The
first question focused on: How should we spend our transportation resources among the
priorities? We heard that “Maintenance” was the #1 priority choice with the highest percentage
of funds spent on it, “Transit” and “Roads” were both closely behind, and “Sidewalks and Bike
Lanes” considerably further back.

GO Hillsborough — Making Choices Page 1
May 4, 2015 Telephone Town Hall Meeting Summary 5/14/15



The second question focused on: What additional financial resources are available and which
ones are you willing to consider? We heard that sales tax and gas tax were the most palatable
options people would be willing to consider with property tax significantly behind.

Participants were then invited to ask questions on the air. The following is a summary of the
questions and answers that went “live” during the telephone town hall meeting. Some
clarification or additional information has been added where necessary to the questions and
responses.

Total Participants: 5,876
e Peak Participants: 1,770
e Average Participation: 8 minutes
o0 Participation 5 to 15 min: 425
o Participation 15 to 30 min: 166
o0 Participation 30 to 60 min: 255
Total Questions Received: 61 (59 from phone, 1 from Facebook, 1 from email)
e Live Questions: 20 (19 from phone, 1 from email)

Question 1 from Mike

How can the ridesharing industry help improve Hillsborough’s overall transportation?
Response

TBARTA has a pretty robust vanpool program in Hillsborough County, and it extends to other
counties in the Tampa Bay region. TBARTA currently has about 100 vans running, and we have a
new private sector partner that’s working with us. We have an opportunity to truly expand our
rideshare market and hope to expand the program to 300 or 400 vans within the next few
years. We also work with schools, primarily charter and magnet schools, on car-sharing and
getting students to schools. We want to build on our ridesharing programs in Hillsborough
County and then connect with other counties within our region.

Question 2 from John

When are you going to fix what we have? We can’t take care of what we have so why build
new roads?

Response

We certainly need to take care of what we have. The GO Hillsborough plan will include a
component to take care of what we have, but we also need to add new infrastructure. Adding
new infrastructure is one of our most dire economic needs. We must add new capacity as well
as new opportunities for linkages with our transportation system, in addition to fixing our
existing deficiencies.
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Question 3 from Oleg

| believe light rail would be great, not only in Hillsborough County but other Tampa Bay
counties. Is there any possibility for this in the near future?

Response

The decision to include light rail will ultimately come from what we hear during this outreach
effort, and more than anything, it will depend on what the community is willing to invest in. Rail
is an effective yet expensive solution, and we must balance all of our needs. If rail is chosen as
the top priority, it will be difficult to implement without a significant investment, but that
doesn’t mean we can’t build a system that can increase ridership that can work towards a rail
solution. One way to build ridership is to use bus rapid transit and express buses to start
building a culture of people using transit. This is an important step in connecting to our other
counties in the region as we build towards a more comprehensive rail system in the future.

Question 4 from Linda

I live in Sun City Center, and we have golf cars out here. | live on the corner of Del Webb
(Blvd) and Haverford (Ave), and I've seen three people killed at this corner in the past 10
years. How can we make this intersection safer, such as traffic calming or with a more visible
sign, to alert people this is a dangerous intersection?

Response

Safety projects are at the top of our list. | will have a crew look at that intersection tomorrow
and see if it’s something we can address immediately, but if it’s something that is more
complicated, we will consider this as part of the countywide transportation plan. Your comment
is the reason we’re holding this event tonight so we can identify community needs and desires.

Question 5 from Cecelia

I live in Seffner on 579 (Mango Road), and I'd like to know what is going on between I-4 and
Sligh Avenue? Also, we have a small road out here that has a lot of traffic, such as school
buses.... can this road be widened or paved permanently instead of a rock road?

Response

What you’re talking about is the last phase of construction on an intersection improvement at
579 and Mango, and that should be completed in the next six months. There’s also some work
between I-4 and Thomas which includes widening and improving the flow of traffic. We’ll look
into the other need you brought up and have someone get back with you.

Question 6 from John

What about light rail from the airport to the hotel area in Westshore and then continuing to
Downtown Tampa and onto the Convention Center? These connections will attract and serve
both tourists and the hotel market, even up to the Busch Gardens area. What about adding
on to our current sales tax or even a bed tax to help fund this type of service?

Response

So everyone on the call is aware, no transportation pays for itself. This includes roads, buses,
and light rail. A rail or streetcar solution that runs from downtown to Westshore and the airport
will be considered. In addition, the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) has given us a
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big boost by the construction work they are doing on I-275 which will create a center lane that
could be used for rail or bus rapid transit.

You make a good point about giving our tourists and visitors an opportunity to not have to drive
so they can really experience Tampa. Currently, people coming into town for conventions
receive a preferential cost which is a half cost fair on the streetcar, and we’ve seen many
people use this service to go from downtown (at the Convention Center) over to Channelside
for the new restaurants going in and then up to Ybor City, and we will continue to look at ways
to make this happen.

Question 7 from Rosa

Tampa is getting bigger and bigger, more development is taking place, many roads need to be
repaved, there’s not enough frequency in our bus system, and we need to find funding.
Response

We do have roads that are deficient but we’re doing the best we can with the resources we
have. Resurfacing and maintenance of our existing assets is a priority. Many people say we
need to expand our capacity and have choices for our citizens because not everyone wants to
drive a car. We are looking to create a balanced plan to address all of these problems.

Funding is a big part of this. We have over 12,000 miles of roadway in Hillsborough County to
maintain, and we’ve been unable to keep up with that need with our current funding source
from property taxes. We need to look at other funding and transportation solutions, and that’s
what we’re doing with this effort.

Question 8 from Beverly

I worked for the county for 11 years and every day | took the 50X from Northwest
Hillsborough to downtown. They eliminated the service two years ago, and there is no
express route west of 1-275 that serves the Tampa area to downtown. The 50X route worked
well so why was it eliminated?

Response

Currently, the only express service HART has consists of running two trips in the morning and
two trips in the afternoon. Part of our vision plan will look at running more express service and
running service that is more frequent and reliable. We lost a lot of service from 2008 through
2011, and I look forward to working with you on solutions to get that service back.

Regarding funding, property taxes are not the solution and gas taxes are declining. With this
effort we want to know what people value, and you value mass transit, so the question is are
we willing to make an investment in the things we really value?

Question 9 from Alice

I would like to have more bus service in eastern Hillsborough County.

Response

We have as much service as we can have with our current budget, and we are constrained with
our fleet. What that means is there are no additional buses for rush hour service or service
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throughout the day, and currently we just don’t have the money to get more service in eastern
Hillsborough County.

Question 10 from Josie

If you call HART, and you live in Central Tampa and want to go to Busch Gardens, HART
personnel tells you to go downtown to connect with a bus, but that doesn’t make sense to
me? What is HART’s training for their personnel?

Response

It’s less of an issue of getting our staff trained and more of an issue of getting more bus service.
Our bus network is designed to bring people to Downtown Tampa and make a connection for a
more frequent trip. We currently lack the funding and ability to get those faster crosstown
connections.

Question 11 from Matt

Is there opportunity to get federal funding?

Response

To get federal funding you must have a local match. In order to provide a local match you must
raise local dollars. The federal government tends to look more favorably at areas that provide a
local match. This is why it’s important to have local transportation funds so you can compete
with other areas around the nation for available federal funds.

Question 12 from Cathy

My husband is in a mobility chair, similar to a wheelchair, and the sidewalks are so cracked
and raised, sometimes one to two feet in some areas, that he’s unable to ride his mobility
chair on the sidewalk and has to ride it in the street. This is on Temple Terrace Highway and
Copeland, and we live on Davis Road.

Response

We will have someone look at that area and get the information to the City of Temple Terrace.
This is a problem throughout the county, especially from a funding standpoint, to keep up with
our needs.

Question 13 from Valencia

I'm an elderly lady, and | live in New Tampa. We don’t have any public transportation here,
and | feel alone because I’'m unable to walk down to the main road (Bruce B Downs). What if
we collect funds from people who smoke, such as a tax on cigarettes, to fund public
transportation?

Response

We have plans in the next year to get circulator service out to New Tampa along Bruce B
Downs. It will run during the weekdays and will be hourly service, and we want to put more
service out there, but it’s the most we can do with the budget we currently have.
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Question 14 from Kathy

In my opinion, the biggest problem is 301 and Big Bend Road. There are over 20 subdivisions
being developed in that five mile radius, and when everyone is commuting to work from
those subdivisions, especially between 7 and 9am, it’s extremely congested. Most people
travel west on Big Bend and then go north on 75, and the traffic is so bad at the intersection
of Simmons Loop and Big Bend that when the light turns green, the intersection is blocked,
and it takes three or four light cycles. Are there any plans to widen here and possibly get two
turn lanes onto the interstate? Also, the northbound entrance ramp to the interstate from Big
Bend needs to be widened to at least two lanes because the entrance ramp is very short. My
suggestion to fund this is to get money from developers.

Response

There is a ramp planned by FDOT but it’s not funded, and the rest of that roadway is planned
and was to be funded partly by developer contributions, but we can no longer collect money
from developers for past deficiencies due to a change in the state legislature. We are looking at
other funding methods, finding out what people value, and if they’re willing to invest in them.

Question 15 from William

Since this is a massive endeavor for the entire county, can there be a study of safe bicycle
routes, such as biking to downtown from Seminole Heights or Carrollwood? Also, does the
city or the county own the right-of-way along the Hillsborough River so it can be developed as
a hiking and bicycling trail to connect Temple Terrace all the way to the downtown area?
Response

The state DOT has taken an active interest in bicycle safety and planning and has changed a lot
of their criteria to support bicycle infrastructure on new road construction. Hillsborough County
stays up to date with those changes and incorporates them in their new projects. The City of
Tampa has a master plan for our bicycle infrastructure, and we’re building connectivity to give
bicyclists a safer way to travel. We will use our available resources to provide those bicycle
infrastructure opportunities, especially when we build more roads so we can spread bicycle
connectivity throughout the county.

Your suggestion of connecting Temple Terrace to Downtown Tampa is an excellent example of
using existing trails to connect some of our existing recreation sources. That land is owned by
the government so it’s easy for us to use that property, and that project is on the list.

Question 16 from Lisa

I've lived in South Hillsborough County my entire life, and my family has lived here since
1800. I am willing to pay a lot of money for our necessary road improvements, such as
railroad overpasses at 41 and Causeway. This causes traffic from the Port to back up.
Response

We’ve had three or four GO Hillsborough events in South County, and the projects identified by
those residents will be on the list we’re developing in order to have an integrated countywide
transportation plan.
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Question 17 from Joe

How will the projects be prioritized and selected? We need to ensure available funds are
directed to the high priorities, such as public transit, maintenance, and resurfacing.
Response

There will probably be more needs than available funding, but there are three ways we’re
prioritizing projects. The first priority is safety projects; the second priority is taking care of
what we have (what we call “asset preservation”, whether they are roads or mass transit
needs); and the third priority are projects that help us compete economically such as jobs and
economic development. We believe this is the fairest way to prioritize, but it also depends on
how much people are willing to invest.

Question 18 from Mable

What can citizens do to help raise money for transportation funding and repairs? Should we
contact senators, organize a petition, what can we do to help you?

Response

The best way to participate is to do what you’re doing now. There are four remaining GO
Hillsborough events, and you can go to gohillsborough.com to find out where and when they
are. We have multiple ways to find out what citizens are willing to invest in, whether it’s social
media or by phone or email. Please tell your neighbors, friends, family, and coworkers.

Question 19 from George

Our local government can increase impact fees so may | request that before we look into
taxes? Let’s make the developers pay their fair-share.

Response

The state law says we cannot collect fees on previous or past deficiencies but we can levy
additional charges on new growth and development. We are bringing this forward to the
County Commission in a workshop to discuss mobility fees along with how new growth can pay
a more equitable share.

Question 20 from Jerry

Within the budget, is there anything that can be done to fund the priorities that were
discussed at the beginning of the call?

Response

Within the existing budget, all funds have already been appropriated for projects. Our current
sources of funding, such as property taxes, the Community Investment Tax (which expires in
2026), and gas taxes, are no longer reliable sources of funding.
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GO Hillsborough

GO H | Sbo ro U h Telephone Town Hall Meeting
Finding Consensus
Your voices. Your choices.

May 21, 2015

Bob Clifford welcomed participants to the live Telephone Town Hall event and introduced the
Town Hall panelists: City of Tampa Director of Transportation and Stormwater Services Jean
Duncan, Hillsborough County Chief Development and Infrastructure Administrator Lucia Garsys,
Assistant County Administrator Eric Johnson, and Hillsborough Area Regional Transit Authority
(HART) Chief Financial Officer Jeff Seward. Tonight’s call is about money, revenue, and funding,
and how we should address this from a transportation perspective.

Mr. Clifford provided the format of the live question and answer event as well as instructions
on how to participate on the call, and each of the panelists provided a brief welcome. Mr.
Clifford then gave an overview of GO Hillsborough, a grassroots outreach effort studying,
developing, and building consensus around a community mobility plan that protects our
declining quality of life.

The evening’s focus was on finding consensus regarding priorities and the funding to pay for
them. A major part of this effort is engaging the community and asking for feedback on
important transportation matters. To date there have been 32 community workshops, and
three Telephone Town Hall meetings. We’ve focused these meetings into four phases:
Understanding Issues, Exploring Options, Making Choices, and Finding Consensus.

What we have learned from these meetings is that among our communities, we have distinct
commonalities and differences in our transportation needs and desires. Based on feedback,
priorities have consistently been:

¢ maintain what we have,
roads/intersections (new or widened),
transit (new modes or expanded service), and
sidewalks and bicycle lanes.

In this last phase we have focused on two specific issues: How should we spend our financial
resources among the priorities? and What additional resources would you be willing to
consider?

What we have heard is that maintenance continues to be the top priority throughout the
county. Transit and roads are both a very high priority throughout the county, followed by
sidewalks and bicycle lanes. We’ve also been talking about different funding sources, and what
we’re hearing from people is that sales tax seems to be the most preferred new revenue option
that people would be willing to consider with gas tax and property tax significantly less
acceptable.

Participants were then invited to ask questions on the air. The following is a summary of the
questions and answers that went “live” during the telephone town hall meeting. Some
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clarification or additional information has been added where necessary to the questions and
responses.

Total Participants: 5,923
e Peak Participants: 1,867
e Average Participation: 8 minutes
o Participation 5 to 15 min: 386
o0 Participation 15 to 30 min: 160
o0 Participation 30 to 60 min: 241
Total Questions Received: 59 (55 from phone, 1 from Facebook, 3 from email)
e Live Questions: 19 (all from phone)

Question 1 from Loretta

I think our whole tax system needs to be changed, and we need to spend the money on
transportation because our city is full of potholes and eroding roads. | think the transit
system run north and south and east and west, and a rapid transit system shouldn’t follow
the main highways but instead connect popular places so we can easily access the system
versus a limited access interstate system.

Response

Besides the transit connectivity comments, the buses need to use our roads to get around and
serve our citizens, and thank you for your comments on other funding sources.

North/south and east/west transit connectivity is something we’re looking at with our Transit
Development Plans. We want to ensure our passengers have the ability to transfer as quickly as
possible within our transit network. As far as our MetroRapid system is concerned, it follows
the normal traffic flow and goes north/south, and we’re looking into an expanded bus rapid
transit system as part of our future plans as well as GO Hillsborough. This would mean the
buses would have their own specific, designated right away and bus lanes so they don’t have to
operate in regular traffic, and all of this is being considered, in addition to costs, as part of our
planning process.

Question 2 from June

Can we combine the city transit system with the school bus system to be more effective?
Financially, if this was given its own funding from the mileage, and if we look at all of our
transit needs, including the schools buses and especially the safety issues, we could be more
effective.

Response

One of your comments touches on leveraging our funding and partnering with other entities,
such as the school district. In addition to school buses, we’re looking at the automobile traffic
that is changing with school dynamics, such as more schools becoming magnet schools with
more kids being driven to school by their parents versus taking a bus. There’s a discussion
evolving with the School Board regarding these issues.

Question 3 from Carol
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Why don’t we increase the mileage or go for a sales tax increase? I'm in for anything that will
improve getting around in South Tampa. In South Tampa there are very few left turn arrows,
and I regularly sit through two or three lights and can’t get through the intersection.
Response

We have a very antiquated traffic management system. A traffic management system allows us
to balance the demands of vehicles which fluctuate during the day, and one of the components
of our countywide transportation plan is to have an advanced traffic management system
(ATMS) throughout the county to allow those traffic signals to function more properly and
fluctuate those times more efficiently.

One of the things we’ve heard from more than one caller tonight is the issue of property tax.
The challenge is the projects that have been prioritized throughout this GO Hillsborough effort
are well over the amount that could be funded by the property tax. The real challenge is how to
identify a new funding source to pay for these transportation improvements.

Question 4 from Michael

I've tried public transportation in Hillsborough County, and | work very close to the Marion
Transit Center. Using the system is cumbersome, and | used to pick up the bus at
Bloomingdale and Kings Hwy to the Marion Transit Center, but it didn’t work very well. Just
last year | had an accident and was disabled and wheelchair bound but I had no options with
HART. How many on the HART Board have actually tried to use our public transportation
system and know how inefficient it is to use?

Response

One of the things we’re looking at with this GO Hillsborough effort is expanding or adding new
transit routes, increasing transit frequencies, and expanding weekend and evening hours. To
improve the system and increase our service will require an influx of money, especially between
the Brandon area and Downtown Tampa. We have a paratransit and flex service but they’re
both constrained due to a lack of funding. With additional revenues we’re looking at increasing
frequencies and expanding our bus routes, flex routes, and bus rapid transit. Please give us a
call because | would like to help address your issues.

Question 5 from Eugene

Hwy 39 goes past my house through Plant City and Hwy 60, and they built sidewalks on both
sides of the highway there but barely anyone uses them, and no one uses the sidewalks from
the intersection of 60 and 39 all the way to Turkey Creek. What should have been included
was to expand the bike path by two feet. Also, | think the gas tax is an appropriate way to
fund the system.

Response

The Tampa Bay region is notorious for having a large amount of accidents and fatalities
involving pedestrians and bicyclists, and the county has a program to get sidewalks into
neighborhoods. We’re also accessing where the most effective use would be for this program,
and we’re looking at other alternatives and options such as wider multi-use paths.

Question 6 from Linda
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Why don’t we use municipal bonds to pay for these improvements instead of looking at
taxes?

Response

Bonding is a great tool, and it’s a way to spread the cost of infrastructure improvements over a
period of time. However, a bond issue requires a revenue source to make the annual debt
payments. It’s a tool that will be part of any strategy moving forward but it still requires a
funding source to pay for it, and that’s part of the challenge is determining what funding source
would be appropriate.

Also, property taxes don’t generate enough revenue which is a challenge for us today. It doesn’t
have the ability to redirect existing revenues. Property taxes as a funding source for bonds
require a referendum, and the challenge with property taxes is that they’re paid by property
owners alone. Given the dollar amounts we’re looking at it really requires a new revenue
source.

Question 7 from Larry

In my opinion the gas tax is the best and fairest way to raise additional revenues. My
question is why are we spending money on expanding roadways when we need to maintain
and protect what we have? Also, we continue to ignore multimodal transportation
improvements and mass transit, so how much money are we spending on developing wider
roads which get filled with single passenger vehicles?

Response

This touches on what we’ve been talking about during the entire GO Hillsborough effort which
is striking a balance between needs and funding.

Your point is the number one priority we’ve been hearing which is to maintain what we have.
We’re not really widening many roads any more, mainly on Bruce B Downs and Bell Shoals, but
there is no additional funding at the county level for widening. Beyond that what you’ll see
widened right now are Florida DOT projects along our interstates. It is a balancing act between
our needs and funding, and we share your concerns.

Question 8 from Joe

When will the County Commission have the final outcomes of these community meetings,
and at what point does this all come together so we know whether or not there will be a new
revenue initiative? Secondly, the consensus of the group | was in in Northwest Tampa was we
should look at a combination an increase in sales tax and gas tax and not touch property tax
as a source of revenue for implementation of the comprehensive mobility plan. However, the
gas tax is not a large source of revenue and is diminishing with automobiles becoming more
and more fuel efficient and people driving less.

Response

On June 11 certain recommendations will go to the Board of County Commissioners and their
partners, also known as the Policy Leadership Group (PLG), which includes the three mayors in
Hillsborough County (the mayors of Plant City, Tampa, and Temple Terrace) as well as the
chairperson of HART. They will look at these recommendations and make a decision on how to
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move forward. After that, in all likelihood, there will be additional meetings to determine exact
projects. The June 11 meeting will be a televised meeting, and they’ll make a decision on how
to move forward.

Question 9 from Debbie

I am personally very unclear as to how decisions are made because there seems to be
inconsistencies between neighborhoods. I’'m also greatly concerned about decisions made,
particularly on heavily congested major roadways, where they’re reducing roadways for on-
street parking plus neighborhood intrusion. I'm reluctant in contributing more money
because we don’t get heard. If the process was clearly stated and followed, potentially |
would have much more comfort.

Response

You are being heard tonight, and a big part of this effort is to hear people and react accordingly
and appropriately to the comments we hear from folks. There is a planning process at a high
level all the way to a more detailed level, down to the decisions made regarding on-street
parking. We do transportation modelling of our roadways to make sure any changes are going
to balance the needs and accommodate all modes and all users.

Originally our roads were built to be more car-centric, and the recent trend is to have safer
accommodations for all users of the roadways, including pedestrians, bicyclists, and drivers, and
there’s a process to make those changes. Part of that process includes modeling to make sure
we’re balancing congestion needs with the neighborhood cut through potentials, and with the
width of the roadway. When the situation warrants, as money is available, and the significance
is there, changes can be made. In addition, public meetings are made available to the best
extent possible. | believe | speak for all of our other government agencies when | say we do our
best to ensure we have citizen input on everything we do.

Question 10 from Renee

I think a sales tax is a fair way to fund our transportation needs. My question is will the
planning board consider the transportation impact from new subdivisions? | live in Brandon
off of John Moore Road, and it takes me 10 minutes or more in the morning to get out of my
street, and the traffic that backs up for over half a mile from Lumsden, and it keeps getting
worse.

Response

We’ve heard this concern and question at a number of meetings. We’re looking into everything
you mentioned, such as how new development affects the transportation system, plus the
recent changes in state law which restrict the amount developers are required to pay for their
impacts. As we move forward with Go Hillsborough, we’re looking at changes in the
development fees that will be paid by developers that will accommodate some of the impact
that’s created by new development.
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Question 11 from Jeanie

What about implementing a ‘sin tax’ in addition to a sales tax? This could be a tax on beer at
entertainment venues, sporting events, or night clubs, or even a tax on cigarettes? Also, | live
near Brandon and Valrico, and there’s a lot of big development occurring so how about a rail
system into Downtown Tampa that can take people into the central part of the city from
outlying areas to have airport access and access for disabled people so they can easily get to
places such as Tampa General?

Response

Local governments are constrained in two ways in the authority they have to raise revenues,
one way is the Florida Constitution, and the other is the Florida Legislature which defines what
revenues are available to local governments. The tax options you speak of aren’t currently
available to local governments unless there’s a change at the state level.

A major discussion that our GO Hillsborough meetings have focused on is the idea of transit
options and choices, and we are looking into bus rapid transit and other options as part of this
discussion.

Question 12 from Jim

How about using existing funds to pay for projects?

Response

We have been putting dollars into our transportation system, and in the last 20 years we’ve
invested 1.3B dollars, a good portion of that came from the Community Investment Tax which
the voters approved back in the 1990s, as well as gas taxes, impact fees, state and federal
grants, some of the property taxes we’ve been able to spare, as well as receiving over 100M in
developer contributions for specific improvements. The challenge is having adequate revenue
to take care of maintenance and our existing assets. Also, we can’t redirect revenue from
existing programs because those funds pay for critical public safety needs. Once those are
funded there’s very little remaining so our ultimate challenge is we can’t use existing funds to
pay for projects, and we need a new source of funding.

Question 13 from Ken

We’ve only received 100M from developers for infrastructure improvements over the last 20
years? This is a very small amount from developers and builders so maybe a sales tax is the
fairest way to fund our transportation needs because we need a way to ensure everyone is
contributing their fair share.

Response

As we move forward in this effort, we are including in our assumptions that any additional
revenue will also be accompanied by increased and equitable fees from developers, whether
that’s through impact or mobility fees.
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Question 14 from Jaclyn

Mass transit works wonderfully in other cities, but | fear people in Tampa won’t be willing to
give up their cars.

Response

Thank you for your comment. We are looking at best practices from transportation and transit
initiatives in other areas of the country and hoping to apply those lessons learned here. We are
also aware we have grown very differently than other areas that have more density or are more
urbanized so we’re trying to balance those to get to the answers that will work here.

Question 15 from Christina

| agree with the sales tax idea for funding. | ride HARTPIus, and it’s challenging with my
disability, especially since the hours were changed, and | can only go from Tampa to Brandon.
My father lives in Plant City, and | can’t use transit to see him because HARTPIlus doesn’t go
out there. What about partnering with other counties to link paratransit service? I’'m also
very happy about the multi-use paths because the gas emissions from automobiles and trucks
are very unhealthy.

Response

Currently, additional hours for any service we have are very limited because HART’s mileage is
capped, and we can’t levy additional revenues in the basic funding construct. As far as Plant
City is concerned, we are bound by our state charter, and currently Plant City does not levy our
.5 mileage rate. However, in the future we are looking to work with Plant City leaders to see
what service can be added.

Question 16 from John

One way to leverage more funds is by working with the private sector and creating a hub
system for transit throughout the city. Businesses can promote their hubs, like the Amalie
Arena, locations in Channelside, Raymond James Stadium, and other popular places and
destinations.

Response

Thank you for your suggestion. Partnering with the private sector as well as marketing future
transit service is one of the things we’re looking at for a possible revenue source.

Question 17 from Steve

The people who use the transportation need to pay for it, and that includes any
transportation expansion, improvements, or maintenance. Some of these user-based funding
options include the gas tax, development fees, and toll lanes. Also, we should prioritize the
funds that are collected so they towards people’s top projects.

Response

We are looking into all of these user-based funding options as well as leveraging funds with the
private sector. There are opportunities to use toll roads which the FDOT is looking into doing
with express lanes on our interstate system, but to leverage federal and state grant dollars we
must have local dollars to match it so we’re looking at those local funding sources as well.

GO Hillsborough — Finding Consensus Page 7
May 21, 2015 Telephone Town Hall Meeting Summary 5/26/15



Question 18 from William

| think a sales tax is the best way to fund transportation improvements because it’s not
entirely on our citizens. Tourists and visitors would pay and contribute to it. Also, as a USF
student, | want to see light rail between the “hot spots” in Tampa, such as downtown to the
airport, Channelside, and even Busch Gardens.

Response
Thank you for your comments on funding options and public transportation improvements.

Question 19 from Bob

I live in Brandon. They’re putting in center medians on Lumsden and Bloomingdale, and it’s
causing more accidents and traffic congestion. As for a funding source, | think we should
better use the money we have because I’'m not a fan of taxes. Also, can the county expand
their flashing yellow light system such as the one at Bloomingdale after the Selmon
Expressway?

Response

Your comments on center turn lanes touches on the balance between access and safety and
being able to provide access for businesses and property owners in a safe manner.

Your other point touches on the ability to have adaptive signals, such as the flashing signals you
mentioned. We’ve received a lot of interest in those types of signals from the GO Hillsborough
meetings, yet we don’t have the funding to implement them throughout the county so it comes
down to the question we’ve been asking throughout this phase which is “how do you fund it?”
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